

#### Journal of Geography, Politics and Society

2020, 10(1), 42–49 https://doi.org/10.26881/jpgs.2020.1.06



# **POLISH-RUSSIAN RELATIONS AFTER 10 APRIL 2010**

# Daria Janke

Institute of Political Sciences, University of Gdansk, Bażyńskiego 4, 80-309 Gdańsk, Poland, e-mail: d.janke1904@gmail.com

#### Citation

Janke D., 2020, Polish-Russian relations after 10 April 2010, Journal of Geography, Politics and Society, 10(1), 42–49.

#### Abstract

Polish-Russian relations are an extremely dynamic and changeable phenomenon, especially after Poland's accession to NATO. Despite the fact that the Russian Federation was established only in 1991, the relations discussed in this article have also been influenced by the relations between Poland and the Soviet Union, whose successor was Russia. The aim of this study is to analyse changes in the Polish-Russian relations after 2010. Not only does the paper present the causes of conflicts that have influenced mutual relations, but it also indicates areas that need changing and that may contribute to the warming of relations between Warsaw and Moscow. The method of comparative analysis was applied in the study. The conducted analysis allows stating a significant impact of the Smolensk disaster on the Polish-Russian relations.

#### **Key words**

foreign policy, historical policy, Poland, Polish-Russian relations, Russia, Smolensk disaster.

Received: 23 January 2020 Accepted: 06 March 2020	0 Published: 31 March 2020
---	----------------------------

# **1. Introduction**

The specificity and volatility of the Polish-Russian relations at the beginning of the 21<sup>st</sup> c. were undoubtedly influenced by resentments and divergences in the interpretation of history from previous decades, and even centuries, shared by Poland and Russia. The Katyn massacre, which is also one of the most tragic chapters in the Polish-Soviet history, is an especially frequent event in the Polish narrative. The Polish side sought to end the Katyn investigation, concluded by recognizing Poles as a nation repressed by the USSR, as well as by compensating Polish victims of repression. Russia did not respond to these demands and considered

the opening of Polish cemeteries in Katyn and Mednoye in 2000 as the end of historical disputes (Wasiuta, 2009).

Overall, in the first decade of the 21<sup>st</sup> c. Polish-Russian relations were quite cold. The functioning of Poland in the structures of NATO, the EU and the Eastern Partnership was criticized by Russia and perceived as directed against it. Warsaw, however, opposed the plan for and then the construction of the northern gas pipeline. An embargo imposed by Russia on Polish food products, which lasted for 2 years, was also an important event that cast a shadow over mutual relations. Yet, in 2000–2009 there were many meetings of top-level politicians, including: Radosław Sikorski, Donald Tusk, Aleksander Kwaśniewski, while Poland was visited by Mikhail Kasyanov, Sergei Lavrov, as well as Vladimir Putin. These visits contributed to a thaw in mutual relations.

#### 2. Literature review

Historical inaccuracies, mutually exclusive versions of history, as well as the aggressive historical policy of both countries today have largely influenced the cold relations between Poland and Russia (Sanford, 2006). Bilateral cooperation in the creation of the Polish-Russian Group for Difficult Issues, set up in 2002, has contributed to the development of the dialogue between Warsaw and Moscow. The Group's actions have significantly influenced the process of resolving problematic historical issues (Chucherko, 2011), e.g. the causes of the outbreak of World War II.

The improvement in mutual relations between Poland and Russia on many planes (including the cultural and economic ones) was influenced by the functioning of local border traffic in 2012–2016, which included the Kaliningrad Oblast and some districts of the Pomeranian and Warmian-Masurian provinces on the Polish side (Palmowski, 2018).

The crash of a Polish TU-154 aircraft in Smolensk (Cześnik, 2014; Gieras, 2013) has given a new direction to Polish-Russian relations (Taras, 2014). In the context of investigating the causes and circumstances of the accident, reports of the Interstate Aviation Committee (IAC) and Jerzy Miller's commission are also important.

The symbolism of the Katyn massacre together with the newer phenomenon of the mythologization of the Smolensk catastrophe, as well as the heroization of the late President Lech Kaczyński, who died in it, is not without significance in the Polish policy pursued by the PiS [Law and Justice Party] governments in 2005–2007 and 2015–2020. D. Drozdzewski (2012), J.A. Drzewiecka & M. Hasian (2018), R. Fredheim (2014) and J. Niżyńska (2010) wrote about the phenomenon of mythologization of the above events.

The current shape of mutual relations was also influenced by various events in third countries, especially conflicts in which Poland and Russia took opposing positions. Examples include the Orange Revolution, extensively described by S. Pifer (2007), the Rose Revolution, described by C.H. Fairbanks (2004) and L.A. Mitchell (2006), the war in South Ossetia, discussed by R. Allison (2008), O. Antonenko (2008), S.E. Cornell & S.F. Starr (eds.) (2015) and S.N. MacFarlane (2010), as well as the crisis in Ukraine, to which L. Cleary (2016), H. Shelest (2015) and S.A. Sotiriou (2016) devoted their works.

Not only events in Eastern Europe, but also in the West affected relations between Warsaw and Moscow. The poisoning of Sergei Skripal and his daughter (Gioe et al., 2019), which triggered decisive action against Russia not only by Poland (Lekki, 2018), but by many countries of the world (Wood, Henke, 2018) was an important event.

Poland's contemporary historical narrative (Blacker, 2012) is substantially different from the analogous area of politics pursued by the Russian government (Zięba, 2011). One should also emphasize the impact on international relations of actions, such as waging a disinformation war between the Kremlin and the West, as described by M. Baumann (2010).

Due to the growing conflicts between EU countries and Russia, the latter is accused of attacking computer systems of Western countries. These cyber-attacks are associated with a change in Russian geopolitical strategy after 2000 (Thornton, Miron, 2019).

POSITIVE PROCESS	NEGATIVE PROCESS
participation of President Medvedev in the funeral of the presidential couple in Wawel	accusing Russia of causing the TU-154 plane crash
the presence of Bronisław Komorowski and Wojciech Jaruzelski at the Moscow parade on Victory Day	attempts to blame politicians of Platforma Obywatel- ska [Civil Platform Party] with the responsibility for the victims of the disaster by the politicians of Law and Justice
participation of Polish soldiers in the Moscow parade on Victory Day	dissemination of negatively marked vocabulary in the Polish narrative associated with the Smolensk catas- trophe (calling it assassination, crime)

Tab. 1. Opposite processes in 2010–2015 resulting from the Smolensk disaster

Source: the author's own study based on: Wiatr (2017).

# 3. Polish-Russian relations after the Smolensk disaster

The process of reconciliation between Poland and Russia was suddenly held up by the Smolensk disaster on 10 April 2010. It resulted in the emergence of a specific duality in Polish-Russian relations (Tab. 1).

After 10 April 2010, Polish-Russian relations were dominated by the subject of the Smolensk disaster. Attempts were made in the public space to mythologise this event, which can be exemplified by organising Smolensk monthlies. Attempts to accuse the Russian side of an attack, rejecting the version of an accident, or emergence of many conspiracy theories related to the course of the disaster were also obstacles to improving mutual relations (Gauszka, 2017).

Russia's first reaction was to announce the day of national mourning (April 12). A few days later, Andrzej Wajda's film *Katyn* aired on Russian television, and President Medvedev began to declassify the Katyn archives and to submit them to the Polish government (Dempsey, 2010). In December 2010, the Russian president came to Poland, where he signed agreements, among others, on youth exchange between Poland and Russia, as well as on setting up of the Centre for the Polish-Russian dialogue and understanding in Russia and an analogous institution in Poland.

Polish-Russian relations have gradually deteriorated due to tensions resulting from the long-lasting failure to determine the causes of the disaster, differences in the assessment of responsibility of persons and parties involved in the organization and control of the flight, as well as misunderstandings and lack of communication and agreement regarding the conduct of investigations. The dispute between the countries was exacerbated by the issue of handing over the wreck to the Polish side, as well as protecting it from weather conditions.

The policy pursued by the President of the Republic of Poland, Lech Kaczyński, was not continued after his death (among others, actions conducted jointly with Lithuania, such as vetoing the PCA (EU-Russia partnership and cooperation agreement), opposition to the Nord Stream, support for activities in Georgia and Ukraine and for the Belarusian issues). When the PO-PSL coalition took over power in Poland, the Polish international relations with its eastern neighbours were reversed. Warsaw distanced itself from Ukraine, as evidenced, for example, by dissolving the Polish-Ukrainian Peace Force Battalion (POLUKRBAT), and it also attempted to improve relations with Minsk, with which the Law and Justice government maintained rather cool relations. During its rule, the PO-PSL coalition accepted all German-French projects without opposition and showed misplaced confidence in Russia.

The change in the American approach to Russia was an important factor in Polish-Russian relations. The United States position in the world was clearly weakened after the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan, as well as after the financial crisis. The country under new leadership of President Barack Obama and Secretary of State Hillary Clinton gave hope for closer cooperation between the United States and Russia. The American administration decided to conduct a comprehensive review of the missile defence program, as a result of which the Polish-American agreement was not sent for ratification. Therefore, this decision meant abandoning the idea of deploying interceptor missiles in Poland (Polish-American negotiations..., 2012). These expectations were confirmed by Prime Minister Vladimir Putin during the ceremony in Katyn on April 7, 2010, when he charged the Stalinist leadership of the Soviet Union with responsibility for the Katyn massacre. The Russian Prime Minister also paid tribute to its victims, thus creating the premises for changes in Polish-Russian relations.

In February 2011, the Russian ambassador in Warsaw announced declassification of Katyn files and rehabilitation of victims of NKVD, while the State Duma admitted that Joseph Stalin was responsible for the Katyn massacre. Poland and Russia began a constructive dialogue on this matter, which could suggest building of partner contacts and an improvement in mutual relations (Rosyjski deputowany: Stosunki..., 2011).

Seven years after Poland's accession to the EU and the introduction of the visa requirement for Russian citizens (since 2003), the time came to conclude an agreement between both sides on border crossing facilitation. In December 2011, Poland concluded the local border traffic agreement (LBT) with Russia, which came into force in July 2012 (Palmowski, 2013). The introduction of facilitations resulting from the operation of the agreement significantly improved the relations between the sides, not only politically, but first and foremost socially. Visa waiver for residents of border areas facilitated and streamlined the crossing of the Polish-Russian border, which resulted in increased receipts from tourism and trade, as well as boosted relations between residents of the area covered by the agreement (Palmowski, 2013).

In November 2014, there was a diplomatic scandal (Rokossovskaâ, 2014). Two men suspected of espionage for Russia were detected by the Military Counterintelligence Service (Wydalenie rosyjskich dyplomatów?..., 2014). Warsaw expelled Russian diplomats who, according to the findings, steered the

Russia's allegations	Poland's position
heroization of the Nazis	Russia benefited the most from the outcome of the war
making changes to history	after 1945, Moscow subjugated Poland
slandering of Soviet soldiers	the war broke out in 1939 and not in 1941
diminishing the role of the Red Army in the liberation of Poland	the end of World War II was decided by the Western allies and not by the Soviet Union
lack of invitation for the Russian delegation to Polish celebration of the 80 <sup>th</sup> anniversary of the outbreak of World War II (September 1, 2019)	the war was possible due to agreements between the Soviet Union and the Nazis, i.e. the Molotov-Ribben- trop Pact
no mention of several million Soviet soldiers who suffered wounds or lost their lives in the defence of Poland during World War II	The Red Army contributed to the escalation of the conflict in 1939 after it entered Poland on September 17

Tab. 2. Main inaccuracies related to World War II in the Russian and Polish narratives

Source: the author's own study based on: Loginova (2020); Romik (2020).

Russian agents. Moscow, guided by the principle of reciprocity, decided to expel Polish diplomats from Russia. The Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs considered the behaviour of the Polish side as unjustified and hostile. Likewise, the Russian press (e.g. Rossijskaja Gazieta) presented Warsaw's decisions in a negative light (Rokossovskaâ, 2014; Rosja wydala polskich..., 2014).

The deterioration of Polish-Russian relations in 2016 was affected by the Polish government's decision to suspend the LBT. As the reasons for its decision, the Polish side cited the organization of the NATO Summit and World Youth Day. Importantly, since the suspension of the LBT, there have been no reports of willingness to restore the LBT by Poland, and it should be emphasized that the solution imposed by the Polish government was supposed to be temporary (Palmowski, 2018).

In 2017, hacker attacks on Polish computer systems became so intensive and dangerous that the Polish Prime Minister, Beata Szydło, decided to convene the Government's Crisis Management Team in June. The Russian government actually has the tools and capabilities to launch cyberattacks on such a large scale (Lukito, 2019). No information was provided to the public about the actual administrator of the abovementioned attacks; however, the event itself prompted the international community to discuss threats and search for the source of the attacks. Due to the geopolitical situation (mainly in the context of the conflict in Ukraine) and for the past problems with Russia, a significant number of Poles suspected that Moscow was responsible for infecting computer systems (Duszczyk, 2019).

Tensions between Poland and Russia escalated as regards the issue of World War II and the roles played in it by individual countries. In connection with the celebration of the 80<sup>th</sup> anniversary of the outbreak of World War II, the Russian side accused Poland of talking during this event about victims of the "Soviet plan", "assault by the Soviet Union", "Soviet occupation" (Loginova, 2020). Andrzej Przyłębski, Polish Ambassador to Germany, spoke in reply. Inaccuracies in the arguments from the statements of the Russian Minister of Foreign Affairs and the Polish ambassador are presented in Table 2.

Vladimir Putin was not invited to the celebration of the liberation of Auschwitz in 2020, which was another situation indicating a disagreement between both sides. The president's absence generated buzz in Russian media. The Polish side was then accused of making changes in the history of World War II, removing Soviet monuments, as well as unjustly blaming Russia for a number of offenses in the 20<sup>th</sup> c. (Posol RF..., 2020).

In the light of these events, relations between Poland and Russia remained unsatisfactory. Sergei Andreyev, Russia's ambassador to Poland, also recognized that the political situation in Poland is closely related to the authorities' attitude to the history of World War II, and these are bad relations between Warsaw and Moscow that affect its meaning and interpretation (Winogrodzki, 2020). Poland's counterposition was strengthened by Prime Minister Mateusz Morawiecki, who accused Russia of conducting an aggressive historical policy, which, among others, includes trying to reconstruct the Stalinist version of history (Nałęcz, 2020).

In January 2020, Vladimir Putin made a short address to the Federal Assembly. In his speech, the Russian president mainly discussed the issue of improving the social situation of Russians and the planned amendments to the constitution (Torop, 2020). According to the analysis of the address conducted by the Centre for Eastern Studies, marginalization of foreign policy can be treated as a desire to continue the current one, while the announcement of a fight against falsification of history indicates an extension of the aggressive propaganda and political campaign on contemporary history (Menkiszak et al., 2020).

### 4. Summary

The notion of historical truth and accusations of historical hypocrisy are a recurring topic in the mutual dialogue. In the political rhetoric, mutual accusations of falsifying history have been present for several decades, and progressive disinformation, strengthening mutual resentment and negative stereotypes are its components. Difficult access to historical documents, as well as undermining their authenticity, is also a frequent phenomenon. This is largely associated with choosing the events to which attention should be paid, and this selection depends on political decisions.

"The Commentary of the Department of Information and Press at the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Russia on the Russian-Polish dialogue on the history of our relations" was certainly an important declaration characterising Russia's attitude towards Poland in early 2020. This document concludes that Poland is responsible for suspending the bilateral dialogue and for freezing many elements of cooperation, and all steps aimed at warming mutual relations should originate on its part (Komentarz Departamentu Informacji..., 2020).

In Russia's activities, distorting history also involves interfering in the historical memory of representatives of other, most often neighbouring countries. Sergei Lavrov's statement during the 56<sup>th</sup> Munich Security Conference in February 2020 exemplifies such an attempt. The Russian Minister of Foreign Affairs imputed that in the circumstances of this year's 75<sup>th</sup> anniversary of the end of World War II, there are attempts at a gross distortion of history. The Russian politician stressed that he primarily meant reducing the merits of the Red Army in ending the war, but also "equating Nazi executioners with Europe's liberators" (Wystąpienie Ministra Spraw..., 2020).

Polish-Russian relations in the 21<sup>st</sup> c. have been dynamic; however, almost throughout the entire analysed period both countries have remained in opposition to each other. Their relations have mainly deteriorated, and their interests have practically never gone hand in hand, except for a few exceptions (the initial period of the PO-PSL coalition,

the introduction of a local border traffic with the Kaliningrad District, the initial period of the first term of Vladimir Putin's presidency).

The Katyn massacre (as a symbol of martyrdom) and the Smolensk disaster can be primarily defined as the bone of contention in mutual relations. The conflict regarding these matters, which has been growing for many years, has cast a shadow over mutual relations, and it can be safely forecast that if both countries do not reach a consensus and solutions satisfying both sides (it can be presumed from the hitherto attempts that there are none), the improvement in mutual relations will be impossible.

Regarding the history of both countries, Poland has been expecting Russia to apologize for the Stalinist crimes of the Soviet Union for years. However, Russia, which also suffered many wrongs during the Stalinist regime, does not feel any responsibility and in its narrative always uses the argument that it does not understand why a victim would apologize to a victim. The history of World War II, the responsibilities and roles played in this war by individual countries are also inconsistent in Poland's and Russia's narratives. Seeking a compromise and trying to reach an agreement, both countries decided to set up a Polish-Russian Group for Difficult Issues, whose activities in many respects has brought Poland and Russia closer in perceiving shared history and has contributed to improving mutual relations.

The shaping of Polish-Russian relations in the 21<sup>st</sup> c. can be related to many changes in the internal transformations of both countries. Events in other countries in which the two states took different positions also played a role in the shaping of their mutual relations. This contributed to further cooling or worsening of already bad Polish-Russian relations. Examples of these events include the Orange Revolution, the Rose Revolution, the Georgian crisis, the crisis in Ukraine, and the poisoning of Sergei Skripal and his daughter.

Vladimir Putin's address of January 2020 may constitute a basis for forecasting relations between Poland and Russia in the third decade of the 21<sup>st</sup> c. It follows from the Russian leader's words that Moscow will probably continue its current foreign and historical policies.

#### References

Allison R., 2008, Russia resurgent? Moscow's campaign to "coerce Georgia to peace", *International Affairs*, 84(6), 1145– 1171. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-2346.2008.00762.x

Antonenko O., 2008, A War with No Winners, *Survival*, 50(5), 23–36. doi: 10.1080/00396330802456445

- Baumann M., 2020, "Propaganda Fights" and "Disinformation Campaigns": the discourse on information warfare in Russia-West relations, *Contemporary Politics*, 1–20. doi: 10.1080/13569775.2020.1728612
- Blacker U., 2012, The Wood Comes to Dunsinane Hill: Representations of the Katyn Massacre in Polish Literature, *Central Europe*, 10(2), 108–123. doi: 10.1179/1479096312z.0000000005
- Chucherko J., 2011, Znaczenie dla stosunków polsko-rosyjskich Polsko-Rosyjskiej Grupy ds. Trudnych (Eng. The significance of the Polish-Russian Group for Difficult Issues in the Polish-Russian relations), *Krakowskie Studia Międzynarodowe*, 3, 13–24.
- Cleary L., 2016, Half measures and incomplete reforms: the breeding ground for a hybrid civil Society in Ukraine, *Southeast European and Black Sea Studies*, 16(1), 7–23. doi: 10.1080/14683857.2016.1148410
- Cornell S.E., Starr S.F. (eds.), 2015, *The Guns of August 2008*. *Russia's War in Georgia*, Routledge, New York.
- Cześnik M., 2014, In the Shadow of the Smolensk Catastrophe – The 2010 Presidential Election in Poland, *East European Politics and Societies*, 28(3), 518–539. doi: 10.1177/0888325414532492
- Dempsey J., 2010, Old Foes See Reasons to Get Along, The New York Times, https://www.nytimes.com/2010/12/09/ world/europe/09iht-letter.html (accessed 1 march 2020).
- Drozdzewski D., 2012, Knowing (or Not) about Katyń: The Silencing and Surfacing of Public Memory, *Space and Polity*, 16(3), 303–319. doi: 10.1080/13562576.2012.733570
- Drzewiecka J. A., Hasian M., 2018, Discourses of the wound and desire for the Other: remembrances of the Katyń massacre and the Smoleńsk crash, *Review of Communication*, 18(3), 231–248. doi: 10.1080/15358593.2018.1479883
- Duszczyk M., 2019, Rosyjscy hakerzy wzięli Polskę na celownik, (Eng. Russian hackers have targeted Poland), Rzeczpospolita, https://cyfrowa.rp.pl/it/38099-rosyjscy-hakerzywzieli-polske-na-celownik (accessed 22 January 2020).
- Fairbanks C.H., 2004, Georgia's Rose Revolution, *Journal of De*mocracy, 15(2), 110–124. doi: 10.1353/jod.2004.0025
- Fredheim R., 2014, The Memory of Katyn in Polish Political Discourse: A Quantitative Study, *Europe-Asia Studies*, 66(7), 1165–1187. doi: 10.1080/09668136.2014.934135
- Gauszka M., 2017, Toksyczni politycy: socjotechnika, propaganda i poprawianie historii, (Eng. Toxic politicians: social engineering, propaganda and improving history), *Władza Sądzenia*, 13, 101–118.
- Gieras J., 2013, Selected technical aspects of tu-154m Smolensk air crash on April 10, 2010, *Mathematical and Computational Forestry and Natural-Resource Sciences*, 5(1), 38–70.
- Gioe D.V., Goodman M.S., Frey D.S., 2019, Unforgiven: Russian intelligence vengeance as political theater and strategic messaging, *Intelligence and National Security*, 34(4), 1–15. doi: 10.1080/02684527.2019.1573537
- Komentarz Departamentu Informacji i Prasy MSZ Rosji w sprawie rosyjsko-polskiego dialogu na temat historii naszych stosunków (Eng. Commentary of the Department of Information and Press at the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Russia on the Russian-Polish dialogue on the history

of our relations, 2020, Stosunki rosyjsko-polskie i kwestie bezpieczeństwa międzynarodowego, Ambasada Rosji w Polsce, https://poland.mid.ru/web/polska\_pl/stosunkirosyjsko-polskie-i-kwestie-bezpieczenstwa-miedzynarodowego/-/asset\_publisher/4hYELP8CLHWU/content/ komentarz-departamentu-informacji-i-prasy-msz-rosjiw-sprawie-rosyjsko-polskiego-dialogu-na-temat-historiinaszych-stosunkow?inheritRedirect=false (accessed 24 February 2020).

- Lekki P., 2018, Po ataku na Skripala 27 krajów wydala ponad 120 rosyjskich dyplomatów (Eng. After the attack on Skripal, 27 countries expel over 120 Russian diplomats), Polskie Radio 24, https://www.polskieradio24.pl/130/2351/ Artykul/2076839,Po-ataku-na-Skripala-27-krajow-wydala-ponad-120-rosyjskich-dyplomatow (accessed 2 March 2020).
- Loginova K., 2020, Varšavskaâ sekta: kak Pol'ša perepisyvaet istoriû Vtoroj mirovoj vojny, (Eng. The Warsaw sect: how Poland rewrites the history of World War II), Izvestiâ, https:// iz.ru/969067/kseniia-loginova/varshavskaia-sekta-kakpolsha-perepisyvaet-istoriiu-vtoroi-mirovoi-voiny (accessed 17 February 2020).
- Lukito J., 2019, Coordinating a Multi-Platform Disinformation Campaign: Internet Research Agency Activity on Three U.S. Social Media Platforms, 2015 to 2017, *Political Communication*, 37(2), 238–255. doi: 10.1080/10584609.2019.1661889
- MacFarlane S.N., 2010, Colliding state-building projects and regional insecurity in post-soviet space: Georgia versus Russia in South Ossetia, *Troubled Regions and Failing States: The Clustering and Contagion of Armed Conflicts*, 27, 103–126. doi: 10.1108/s0195-6310(2010)0000027008
- Menkiszak M., Domańska M., Rogoża J., 2020, Orędzie Putina i dymisja rządu – początek procesu sukcesji władzy w Rosji (Eng. Putin's address to the nation and the government's dismissal – the beginning of the process of power succession in Russia), Analizy, Ośrodek Studiów Wschodnich im. Marka Karpia, Warszawa, https://www.osw.waw.pl/pl/ publikacje/analizy/2020-01-15/oredzie-putina-i-dymisjarzadu-poczatek-procesu-sukcesji-władzy-w (accessed 25 January 2020).
- Michalski T., 2019, The Influence of the Polish-Russian Border on the Development Opportunities of the Polish Border Region, *Journal of Settlements and Spatial Planning*, 10(2), 89–97. doi: 10.24193/JSSP.2019.2.02
- Mitchell L.A., 2006, Democracy in Georgia Since the Rose Revolution, *Orbis*, 50(4), 669–676. doi: 10.1016/j.orbis.2006.07.007
- Nałęcz M., 2020, Mateusz Morawiecki mocno o Rosji. "Stara się odtworzyć stalinowską wersję historii", (Eng. Mateusz Morawiecki strongly about Russia. "It is trying to recreate the Stalinist version of history"), Wirtualna Polska, https://wiadomosci.wp.pl/mateusz-morawiecki-mocnoo-rosji-stara-sie-odtworzyc-stalinowska-wersje-historii-6468287144486529a (accessed 25 January 2020).
- Niżyńska J., 2010, The Politics of Mourning and the Crisis of Poland's Symbolic Language after April 10, *East European Politics & Societies*, 24(4), 467–479. doi: 10.1177/0888325410377656

- Palmowski T., 2013, Kaliningrad szansa czy zagrożenie dla Europy Bałtyckiej? Monografia społeczno-gospodarcza (Eng. Kaliningrad – an opportunity or a threat to Baltic Europe? Socio-economic monograph), Wydawnictwo Bernardinum, Gdańsk.
- Palmowski T., 2018, Obwód kaliningradzki i jego współczesne dylematy (Eng. Kaliningrad region and its modern dilemmas), *Studia KPZK PAN*, 183, 355–368.
- Pifer S., 2007, European Mediators and Ukraine's Orange Revolution, *Problems of Post-Communism*, 54(6), 28–42. doi: 10.2753/ppc1075-8216540603
- Polsko-amerykańskie negocjacje ws. obrony przeciwrakietowej, 2012, (Eng. Polish-American negotiations on missile defence), MFA archive page https://www.msz. gov.pl/pl/polityka\_zagraniczna/polityka\_bezpieczenstwa/obrona\_przeciwrakietowa/negocjacje\_obrona\_ sekcja/?printMode=true (accessed 20 December 2019).
- Posol RF v Varšave zaâvil ob otsutstvii "uslovij dlâ družby" s Polšej (Eng. The ambassador of the Russian Federation in Warsaw stated the lack of "friendship conditions" with Poland), 2020, Izvestiâ, https://iz.ru/969165/2020-01-27/ posol-rf-v-varshave-zaiavil-ob-otsutstvii-uslovii-dlia-druzhby-s-polshei (accessed 12 February 2020).
- Rokossovskaâ A., 2014, *Pogovorim kul'turno* (Eng. Let's talk culturally), Rossijskaâ Gazeta, https://rg.ru/2014/11/18/ polsha.html (accessed 28 February 2020).
- Romik K., 2020, Rosja oskarża Polskę o fałszowanie historii. Jest odpowiedź ambasadora (Eng. Russia accuses Poland of falsifying history. There is the ambassador's answer), Wirtualna Polska, https://wiadomosci.wp.pl/rosja-oskarzapolske-o-falszowanie-historii-jest-odpowiedz-ambasadora-6476411804251777a (accessed 12 February 2020).
- Rosja wydala polskich dyplomatów. Powód: "działalność niezgodna ze statusem dyplomaty" (Eng. Russia expels Polish diplomats. Reason: "activity incompatible with a diplomat's status"), 2014, Wyborcza.pl, https://wyborcza. pl/1,75399,16980819,Rosja\_wydala\_polskich\_dyplomatow\_Powod\_\_\_dzialalnosc.html?disableRedirects=true (accessed 28 February2020).
- Rosyjski deputowany: Stosunki rosyjsko-polskie są coraz lepsze (Eng. Russian MP: Russian-Polish relations are getting better), 2011, Portal Spraw Zagranicznych, http://psz.pl/162wschod/rosyjski-deputowany-stosunki-rosyjsko-polskiesa-coraz-lepsze (accessed 2 march 2020).
- Sanford G., 2006, The Katyn Massacre and Polish-Soviet Relations, 1941–43, *Journal of Contemporary History*, 41(1), 95–111. doi: 10.1177/0022009406058676
- Shelest H., 2015, After the Ukrainian crisis: Is there a place for Russia?, *Southeast European and Black Sea Studies*, 15(2), 191–201. doi: 10.1080/14683857.2015.1060019
- Sotiriou S.A., 2016,. The irreversibility of history: the case of the Ukrainian crisis (2013–2015). Southeast European and Black Sea Studies, 16(1), 51–70, doi: 10.1080/14683857.2016.1150700
- Taras R., 2014, Russia Resurgent, Russophobia in Decline? Polish Perceptions of Relations with the Russian Federation 2004–2012, *Europe-Asia Studies*, 66(5), 710–734. doi: 10.1080/09668136.2014.898432

- Thornton R., Miron M., 2019, Deterring Russian cyber warfare: the practical, legal and ethical constraints faced by the United Kingdom, *Journal of Cyber Policy*, 1–18. doi: 10.1080/23738871.2019.1640757
- Torop A., 2020, "Vse v konečnom sčete rešaût lûdi". Demografiâ i Konstituciâ. Glawnye temy poslaniâ prezidenta – v obzore "Novoj" (Eng. "Everyone finally decides": Demography and constitution. The main topics of the president's speech are in the review in the New), Novaâ gazeta, https://novayagazeta.ru/articles/2020/01/15/83458-vse-v-konechnom-schete-reshayut-lyudi, (accessed 22 January 2020).
- Wasiuta O., 2009, Stosunki polsko-rosyjskie (Eng. Polish-Russian relations), [in:] W.T. Modzelewski (ed.), *Polska wobec* sąsiadów. Współczesne stosunki polityczne, (Eng. Poland on its neighbours. Contemporary political relations), Instytut Nauk Politologicznych UWM, Olsztyn, 9–50.
- Wiatr J., 2017, *Bezpieczeństwo narodowe Polski a stosunki polsko-rosyjskie* (Eng. National security of Poland and Polish-Russian relations), Wydawnictwo Wyższej Szkoły Bezpieczeństwa, Poznań.
- Winogrodzki K., 2020, *Ambasador Rosji Siergiej Andriejew: Polska tuszuje, że została uratowana przez Armię Czerwoną* (Eng. Russian ambassador Sergei Andreyev: Poland covers up that it was saved by the Red Army), Wirtualna Polska, https://wiadomosci.wp.pl/ambasador-rosji-siergiej-andriejew-polska-tuszuje-ze-zostala-uratowanaprzez-armie-czerwona-6472156153079937a (accessed 16 February 2020).
- Wood S., Henke O., 2018, The Salisbury Poisoning Case and German-Russian Relations: Ambiguity and Ambivalence, *The Political Quarterly*, 89(4), 702-708. doi: 10.1111/1467-923x.12565
- Wydalenie rosyjskich dyplomatów? Kopacz: MSZ nie podejmie decyzji na wyrost (Eng. Expulsion of Russian diplomats? Kopacz: The Ministry of Foreign Affairs will not make an exaggerated decision), 2014, TVN24, https://tvn24.pl/ polska/wydalenie-rosyjskich-dyplomatow-kopacz-msznie-podejmie-decyzji-na-wyrost-ra479012-3415000, (accessed 5 February 2020).
- Wystąpienie Ministra Spraw Zagranicznych Federacji Rosyjskiej Siergieja Ławrowa na 56. Monachijskiej Konferencji Bezpieczeństwa «Globalny chaos: czy jest szansa na nową agende?», Monachium, 15 lutego 2020 r. (Eng. Speech of the Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, Sergey Lavrov, at the 56th Munich Security Conference «Global Chaos: Is There a Chance for a New Agenda?», Munich, 15 February 2020), 2020, Stosunki rosyjsko-polskie i kwestie bezpieczeństwa międzynarodowego, Ambasada Rosji w Polsce, https://poland.mid.ru/web/polska\_pl/ stosunki-rosyjsko-polskie-i-kwestie-bezpieczenstwamiedzynarodowego/-/asset\_publisher/4hYELP8CLHWU/ content/wystapienie-ministra-spraw-zagranicznychfederacji-rosyjskiej-siergieja-lawrowa-na-56-monachijskiej-konferencji-bezpieczenstwa-globalny-chaosczy-jest?inheritRedirect=false&redirect=https%3A %2F%2Fpoland.mid.ru%3A443%2Fweb%2Fpolska\_ pl%2Fstosunki-rosyjsko-polskie-i-kwestie-bezpieczenstwa-miedzynarodowego%3Fp\_p\_ id%3D101\_INSTANCE\_4hYELP8CLHWU%26p\_p\_

lifecycle%3D0%26p\_p\_state%3Dnormal%26p\_p\_ mode%3Dview%26p\_p\_col\_id%3Dcolumn-2%26p\_p\_ col\_count%3D1 (accessed 15 February 2020).

Zięba R., 2011, Współczesne stosunki polsko-rosyjskie: uwarunkowania, problemy, implikacje (Eng. Contemporary Polish-Russian relations: determinants, problems), *Przegląd Politologiczny*, 3, 35–61.